Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 10, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 10, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz.
Visitors:
Mike Privette and Fred Witherspoon.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 10, 2013 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Comments

· Mike Privette – 2216 Potter Downs Drive. 
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented containing the following:
A. August 2013 Tax Collector’s Report
B. August 2013 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of Funding for the Waxhaw/Mineral Springs Optimist Club
· Waxhaw/Mineral Springs Optimist Club President Mr. Fred Witherspoon stated that they were a volunteer civic organization that was chartered in 2009.  Their two main objectives are community service and friend of youth.  Mr. Witherspoon further stated that their goal is to do what they can to make Mineral Springs a happy place to live and to prove their community service.  Mr. Witherspoon explained that he would like to present some of their programs and also submit a request for $500 to fund two community service and youth projects.  In the area of youth programs, the Optimist Club has sponsored an oratorical and essay contest with a potential $2,500 scholarship, and other projects for students of the community.  All of the students that have participated have been very strong participants and the Optimist Club is very proud of them.  They had some go on and compete at the zone level, which is right next to the district; the district winners win a $2,500 scholarship.  At the club level, the Optimist Club gave the winners a financial donation as an incentive and a show of thanks.  A couple of years ago a student from Parkwood High scored a perfect 1,600 on the SAT and the Optimist Club was at their awards night to make a presentation to that student as well.  Mr. Witherspoon stated that is part of what the Optimist Club does; to identify youth in the community and recognize them for the great work that they are doing and to show them that their community cares and supports them.  Some of the community service projects that the Optimist Club has done are: they have the flower bed on the square that they maintain in downtown Mineral Springs; they have a section of adopt-a-highway where they go out and pick up trash once a quarter; they maintain the entrance at Highway 75 and Western Union School Road; a couple of years ago they recognized the volunteer fire department (with a dinner) for the work that they do; they work closely with the schools; at Christmastime they try to have a list of students (from Western Union Elementary) who otherwise may not have a Merry Christmas so that the Club might make a donation and adopt a student, making that student’s Christmas a little merrier; and at the beginning of the school year they have a list of school supplies that the students need, so they can make a donation of school supplies to support the schools/community and the youth of our community.             

· The two projects that the Optimist Club wants to do this time around are to spread a little Christmas cheer and bring the community together by placing a Christmas tree in the downtown area (at the vacant lot next to the Post Office); the Optimist Club will be responsible for setting up and managing/decorating the Christmas tree.  The Optimist Club will coordinate with the town on scheduling, because they know that the town will be putting up lights and this should be “all in sync”.  The Optimist Club will also be contacting some of the local churches to encourage them to put together a little holiday choir who can sing and have a short program where we would all light the Christmas tree and sing a few Christmas carols.  Depending on the temperature, we could have some hot chocolate, hot cider and some cookies.  This is just something to bring the community together, because a lot of us don’t know each other and it would be a good opportunity for fellowship, as well as to bring some lights and Christmas spirit to the downtown area.  The second project is their “adopt a student”, which is an existing program to adopt a student at Western Union Elementary to provide gifts from their Christmas list.    The Optimist Club is asking that the town sort of serve as a partner, where they will leverage the contribution, the members sort of adopt a student, so the town's donation will be matched and it will enable them to serve more students.   

· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the total budget request for both projects appears to be $500; it looks very reasonable and it sounds like it would have some far-reaching opportunities with some of the students and a lot of the town’s people as well as part of the Christmas portion.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it was very reasonable and very well put together.  Mayor Becker noted that if the council authorizes the Christmas tree then they would also have to authorize the use of town electricity; approximately $25.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that these are challenging times, so anything that we can add to lives of our young people and to encourage them is what we need to be doing.  Mayor Becker explained for disclosure that he is a member of the Optimist Club, but he was not at the meeting when they discussed this (not that it would be a recusal situation because he doesn’t benefit from it).  

·   Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the requested $500.00 budget for their project for this fall to include the tree lighting and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None

5.
Consideration of a Mineral Springs 15th Anniversary Festival
· Mayor Becker explained that this was the recurring festival discussion noting that we are still missing one key member and asked if the council had any thoughts on it, or if they want to continue pursuing this.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she believed this is an item that we really want to pursue; we have talked about it for years and it has never gotten off the ground, because we just haven’t put the work into getting the facts, the financials, or the type of participants that would want to be in the festival and the financial commitment that they would be making to the town, so that we would come out slightly on top, if not at the break even status.  “We are not looking to create a budget of deficit for the town but we want to create an atmosphere of fun and excitement and have people come out and meet each other and just have a grand time and learn who their neighbors are”, Councilwoman Coffey said.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the next steps are; do we need to put together a brief concept document, a budget outline, some of the considerations (especially around people and security).  Councilwoman LaMonica volunteered to get with Ms. Brooks and help with that if the council would like.  Ms. Brooks asked the council about the date of the festival.  There was a consensus of the mayor and council to look at a date in late August (23rd or 30th) or the first week of September (during the day on a Saturday); this will assure that families are home from vacation and will be before other fall events start gearing up.  It is also important not to run into the Labor Day weekend or to “butt heads" with other local community events.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks and Councilwoman LaMonica will do a preliminary.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that we need to present it at the next meeting, because it is November and then we hit the holidays and it’s going to be tough to get stuff done; to do it right, we need time.  Attorney Griffin commented that what he would suggest to keep it out of a committee, so they won’t have to have compliance with open meetings is to charge the clerk with bringing back a recommendation; any council member who might have suggestions can call her up and discuss it with her or send it to her during the week.  Mayor Becker responded "rather than a formal committee?"  Attorney Griffin responded "that’s right".  Mayor Becker commented that he thought that would be more flexible.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if she would be allowed to help her if she needs it.  Attorney Griffin responded yes, if she wants to call on her.  Mayor Becker commented that we will keep that as a loose sort of assistance rather than a formal committee.  Attorney Griffin responded that the employee should come back with that and she will investigate whatever suggestions the council calls in and asks her to look at individually, that way you don’t have a committee that must comply with the open meetings law.  
6.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker announced that the Union County website has a brief news release from Union County Public Works (October 8, 2013): the Union County Board of Commissioners (on Monday) authorized the purchase of 0.4 acres in Mineral Springs for a pump station.  Mayor Becker explained that he “delved” into it a little more deeply and found that the landowner Addie Robinson agreed to sell the 0.4 acres, which is at the edge of her property in the floodplain for the pump station site.  The design of the project (Mineral Springs sewer line) is expected to be finished within four weeks and will be bid in November.  Construction should be completed by July 2014.  Mayor Becker stated that it has been eight years of almost continuous effort on the part of this board to work cooperatively with all these entities and it is maybe going to finally pay off.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she and Mayor Becker initially met with John Dyer in 2001.  Mayor Becker concurred that it was John Dyer in 2001.  Councilwoman Neill questioned if it was Donna Lisenby that was the “river keeper” at the time.  Mayor Becker responded it was Donna Lisenby and Charlie O’Cain; it was 12 years ago that we began to meet to try to get them to serve us instead of just nearby developers, and they had to run alongside us and not come to us, which didn’t make any of us happy, but by 2003 we were really working very hard.  “So, this is a piece of very good news”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it will be one month before our planned fall festival and asked about the next steps for the folks at Harris Teeter; what about the downtown; and when will we potentially be looking at breaking ground once the sewer lines are in?  Mayor Becker responded that he thought that is going to wait until Harris Teeter and Kroger decide what they are doing; as always we are at the mercy of a lot of other entities, because they own the land.  This is an economic decision on their part, they will want to decide who is actually going to own the parent company and then decide when the economy is going to justify that much retail.   Mayor Becker further commented that he thought we are focusing right now on Highway 75, because Spiro [Kaltsounis] wants to turn his empty shopping center into a restaurant; he is not making money on empty buildings, he makes money selling food.  Mayor Becker stated that he and Spiro have been working on this for a long time.  Mayor Becker also mentioned that we had some good news that there might be a new management at the General [the "Mineral General"] that might be interested, when sewer is available, Mayor Becker keeps saying “a grill, a grill, we want a grill”, something like Duke’s or Ron’s; that could work out very well.     
7. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:58 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 14, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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